PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, October 7, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, October 7, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr.
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Town Manager’s Report

Appointment to American Library Association – Town Manager Mark Sylvia was pleased to announce that Plymouth’s Director of Community Resources and Plymouth Public Library Director, Dinah O’Brien, has been asked to chair the American Library Association’s Literacy Assembly.  This is a notable appointment to a nationally recognized board, he said, on which she will serve until 2010.
Poet Laureate at Plymouth Public Library – Mr. Sylvia noted that former U.S. Poet Laureate, Robert Pinsky, recently appeared at the Plymouth Public Library and provided a reading from some of his works, along with a question and answer session.  Mr. Pinsky commended the staff of the Library, Mr. Sylvia commented, for their efforts in promoting so many free programs pertaining to the arts and culture for Plymouth residents.
Plymouth North High School Project – Mr. Sylvia referred the Board’s attention to an update from School Superintendent Gary Maestas regarding the Plymouth North High School project.  The correspondence from Superintendent Maestas, he explained, discusses the interview process for the Owner’s Project Manager, which will likely be complete at the Massachusetts School Building Authority’s (“MSBA”) meeting on December 8, 2008. 
Impact of Repealing the State Income Tax – Mr. Sylvia reported that the Massachusetts Municipal Association (“MMA”) recently released information on the impact of repealing the State Income Tax.  According to MMA, Mr. Sylvia commented, a report by the Massachusetts Taxpayers Foundation estimates that most State programs would be cut up to 70% if the ballot initiative to repeal the tax is successful.  This could result in a $5 million cut to Plymouth’s non-education State aid, he said.  Mr. Sylvia then encouraged citizens to learn more about Ballot Question 1 and provided information on how to obtain a copy of the MMA report.
Members of the Board posed questions to Mr. Sylvia regarding the income tax repeal.  Mr. Sylvia noted that, along with the cut of approximately $5 million in non-education aid, Plymouth would also be faced with a $14 million reduction in school aid.  Chairman Quintal asked that the Town’s Finance Director appear at an upcoming meeting to review these figures in more detail.

Attorney General’s Forum on Energy – At the end of the Town Manager’s report, Chairman Quintal noted that Massachusetts Attorney General Martha Coakley’s Winter Heating & Energy Roundtable held at Plymouth Town Hall on October 1, 2008 was both informative and well-attended by state officials, municipal leaders, and citizens.
Licenses

No license applications were submitted for the Board’s consideration this week.
Shellfishing in Plymouth Harbor

Chairman Quintal invited Plymouth’s Harbormaster, Tim Routhier, to speak about his plans to improve Plymouth’s shellfishing areas.  As a result of the relay of 8,500 pounds of shellfish that he and his staff conducted in August of 2007, Harbormaster Routhier explained, the State has given the Town clearance to open the area known as Saquish Basin, along with Gurnet Creek.  With the Board’s approval, he said, he would like to extend the shellfishing period, this year, for an additional month (from October 11th to November 15th) on Wednesdays and Saturdays only.   Residents must have a valid shellfishing permit, Harbormaster Routhier noted, and they will only be able to harvest four quarts per week, so as to not deplete the population. 
Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to extend the shellfishing season an additional month (from October 11, 2008 to November 15, 2008), as outlined and regulated by the Harbormaster.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion.  Chairman Quintal called for discussion.

Harbormaster Routhier and Assistant Harbormaster Rich Furtado responded to a handful of questions from the Selectmen regarding regulatory enforcement of the trial extension of the shellfishing season.  At the end of the discussion, the Board voted unanimously in favor of Vice Chairman Malaguti’s motion to extend the shellfishing season, as outlined and regulated by the Harbormaster.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes from the June 17, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
1749 Courthouse Committee – The Board placed the 1749 Courthouse Committee and all associated administrative functions under the authority of the Department of Community Resources.  The Committee and all of its functions are presently under the Town Manager’s Office.

Authorization to Serve as Fairhaven Moderator – The Board authorized Town Manager Mark Sylvia to serve as Town Moderator for the Town of Fairhaven, Mass.

Addendum to Shellfish Regulations – The Board endorsed the Addendum to Shellfish Regulations as recommended by the Harbor Master.  (The Harbor Master is reopening two areas for limited shellfishing, but would like these additional controls in place so that the sites are not over-harvested).  

Committee Appointment – The Board appointed Oliver Durrell as the Town’s alternate representative on the Plymouth-Carver Aquifer Advisory Committee, for a term effective October 8, 2008 through June 30, 2011.   David Gould, Plymouth’s Environmental Manager, serves as the voting representative on the PCAAC.

Fall Town Meeting Warrant – The Board signed the warrant for the 2008 Fall Town Meeting.

Public Comment

Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.  No citizens came forward to address the Board.
Captain John Boats: Extension of Town Wharf Leases
Stanley Tavares, owner of Captain John Boats / Town Wharf Enterprises, addressed the Board and explained that he is seeking early extensions to his leases at Town Wharf.  After more than 20 years of operating a boating business from Plymouth Harbor, he said, he has decided to sell his business, and the extension of the leases (prior to their term end) will help prospective buyers to secure of financing.  

Mr. Sylvia referred the Board to a memo from Patrick O’Brien, Special Assistant to the Town Manager, noting Mr. Tavares’ initial request for 20-year extensions of the three leases he holds with the Town.  According to Chapter 43 of the Acts of 1993, he noted, the Board of Selectmen is only authorized to offer lease extensions to current lease holders in ten year increments.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a ten year lease extension to each of the three leases held by Town Wharf Enterprises on Town Wharf.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Mr. Tavares thanked the Board and the Town of Plymouth and noted that it has been a pleasure to serve the waterfront for so many years.
Chairman Quintal and members of the Board thanked Mr. Tavares for being such a good tenant and for supporting so many charitable causes over the years, and they wished him well in his future endeavors.

Plymouth Growth & Development

Chairman Quintal welcomed and thanked the members of the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation (“PGDC”) for the time they have devoted to the improvement of Plymouth’s downtown and waterfront districts.  

Leighton Price, chair of the PGDC, provided an in-depth report, via PowerPoint presentation, on the PGDC’s objectives, activities, accomplishments, and financials.  As the PGDC is responsible for the oversight and operation of the Town’s public parking spaces and lots in the downtown and waterfront districts, Mr. Price illustrated the extensive time and attention he and his colleagues have focused on the parking plan, outlining numerous improvements and modifications made to meter enforcement, fine schedules, fee collection, the appeals process, and operations. 
Mr. Price noted that, since the appointment of a new roster of members in October of 2007, the PGDC has secured the assistance of legal counsel and accounting services, which have helped to reestablish sound operational practices and improved financial reporting. 
Mr. Price concluded his presentation with the following recommendations that the Selectmen:
· Endorse free parking from December 1, 2008 to March 31, 2009 

· Endorse the use of funds to purchase bicycle racks to be installed throughout the downtown and waterfront districts
· Consider the renegotiation of the Memorandum of Agreement between the Town and the PGDC to reflect changes occurring in the Town
· Coordinate community development projects (with which the PGDC can assist) with the Town’s Master Plan objectives

Chairman Quintal opened the presentation to discussion.  Much of the conversation amongst the Selectmen centered on the PGDC’s recommendation to offer free parking from December 1, 2008 to March 31, 2009, with Mr. Price and Christine Pratt, PGDC Treasurer, providing information where requested.  Vice Chairman Malaguti expressed concerns regarding turnover and merchants who take up much of the prime parking, to which Mr. Price and Ms. Pratt assured the Board that measures will be in place to (a) continue enforcement in the timed spaces and (b) discourage merchants (and their employees) from filling spaces that should otherwise be open for customers.  Ms. Pratt noted that, in general, the PGDC received positive feedback from merchants regarding the proposal for free parking during the winter months.  Patrice Hatcher, member of the PGDC, addressed the Board to note that there are some downtown merchants who have concerns about the proposal and how free parking might affect turnover during the holiday season, when inclement weather can further constrict parking availability.

Discussion shifted to financials and the PGDC’s intent to purchase bicycle racks.  Ms. Pratt provided information relating to the availability of funds and matching sources to acquire the racks.
Selectman Tavares noted his previous concerns with the future of the PGDC, and he thanked Mr. Price and his colleagues for addressing key problems and future challenges within the informative presentation.      

PGDC member Alan Zanotti outlined the factors involved in the PGDC’s decision to propose free winter parking and provided further details on the PGDC’s plans to enforce parking regulations and create turnover in the two-hour parking zones.

Jay Kimball, owner of Wood’s Seafood, expressed support on behalf of ten businesses within a radius of the Water Street rotary for the free winter parking proposal.  He urged the Board to endorse the recommendation so that information can be disseminated to the public immediately and encourage business.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to endorse the PGDC’s proposal to offer free parking from December 1, 2008 to March 31, 2009.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Mr. Price inquired if the Board would consider endorsing the proposal for bike racks.  

Jim Sweeney, member of Sustainable Plymouth, addressed the Board and noted that the federal government seeks to encourage the use of bicycle transportation by permitting employers to offer travel reimbursements for those employees who bike to work.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to endorse the PGDC’s proposal to purchase bicycle racks for the downtown and waterfront districts.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Joint Meeting with Advisory & Finance Committee

Present:
William Driscoll, Chair


John Moody


Mathew Muratore, 1st Vice Chair

Christopher Morse


Cornelius Bakker



Robert Nassau


Dorothea Gay




Lawrence Rubin


Richard Knox




James Sweeney


Peter McMahon



Patricia Whalen
Christopher Merrill

Chairman Quintal opened the discussion and William Driscoll, chairman of the Advisory & Finance Committee (“FinCom”), called the meeting of his committee to order.

Fiscal Impact Study: Plymouth Rock Studios

Mr. Sylvia introduced the consultants hired by the Town to study the potential fiscal impacts that Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”) might have on Plymouth, if the proposed motion picture studio project moves forward and is completed.   Judi Barrett of Community Opportunities Group and Jeffrey Donohoe of Donohoe & Associates have spent several months working with staff and studying similar projects in other parts of the country to prepare the report that they are about to present, Mr. Sylvia explained.  While the study was funded by Plymouth Rock Studios, he noted, the Town chose the consultants and defined the scope of the study.

Mr. Donohoe described his firm’s focus on real estate and economic development, through which it provides specialized information on markets, values, and costs related to large projects of this scale.  He provided the Selectmen and FinCom with an overview of his study and discussed his review of the project’s key components (zoning, tax increment financing, infrastructure funding from the State, and project phasing).  Mr. Donohoe then discussed his findings on the economic impacts anticipated from the completion of PRS project, including job creation, wage growth, and positive effects upon the local economy.   Mr. Donohoe’s presentation then focused upon the cost to provide various town services related to the studio and its resulting impacts, including police, fire, and permitting.   It is projected, he said, that the Town’s cost to serve PRS will be $725,000 per year.  
Ms. Barrett of Community Opportunities Group discussed the specifics of the fiscal impact analysis and how it will relate to the decisions the Town will make upon the TIF (Tax Increment Financing) agreement with PRS.   Various TIF scenarios will affect tax revenue, Ms. Barrett explained, but based on job creation, wage growth, and secondary economic benefits, the PRS project is expected to be revenue positive (generating more revenue to the Town than it will demand).
Selectman Tavares noted that he and his fellow colleagues on the Board may need more time to review and absorb such an extensive report.   The Selectmen talked about scheduling another date on which to hear and deliberate upon the report in joint session with the FinCom, and Mr. Driscoll confirmed that the Board could join the FinCom at its meeting scheduled for 6:00 p.m. on October 15, 2008.   Discussion between the Selectmen and members of the FinCom then ensued around the forthcoming TIF agreement proposal and the State’s I-Cubed (Infrastructure Investment Incentive) program.
Joshua Mant of the Massachusetts Office of Business Development provided information on the status of the I-Cubed program and noted that his office hopes to release its final recommendations related to I-Cubed within the coming weeks.   This project is recognized as important not only to Plymouth but to the entire Commonwealth of Massachusetts, he added.

Mr. Sylvia discussed the timetable and deadlines involved in deliberating and making a recommendation upon the TIF article prior to Town Meeting.  While the Town could call a Special Town Meeting for December, he said, it is possible for the Selectmen and FinCom can meet its deadlines for the October 27th Fall Town Meeting.
Mr. Muratore made a motion that the FinCom take no action on Article 7, pending further investigation.  Mr. Nassau seconded the motion, and the FinCom voted 10-2 in favor, with Mr. Bakker and Mr. Knox casting the opposing votes, and Mr. Driscoll abstaining.  Voted 10-2, approved.
Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to comment from the audience.  
Plymouth resident Jerry Benezra noted that he plans to work in tandem with Bill Wynne (of PRS), Kevin O’Reilly (of PRS), and the Town on the Memorandum of Understanding (“MOU”) within the coming weeks to help install protections into the agreement for the Town relating to the TIF and I-Cubed funding.  

Mr. Knox questioned Mr. Benezra’s involvement with the MOU and whether he has been authorized by the Town to conduct the work he discussed.  Mr. Benezra responded that he is a concerned citizen who can use his expertise in various legal capacities on behalf of the best interests of town.

Loring Tripp commented on the fiscal impact study and noted how it will assist the Town in formulating an appropriate TIF scenario.  He expressed concerns that the I-Cubed funding had not been heavily factored into the study, and he urged the Selectmen to take aggressive measures to spark job creation and economic growth.

Referring to Mr. Benezra’s comments, Selectman Tavares expressed concerns that a private citizen claims to have been part of the MOU negotiations without authorization from the Selectmen or Town Manager.  Mr. Sylvia noted that only Plymouth’s legal counsel—in conjunction with staff and through negotiations with PRS—has drafted the MOU to date.  As to whether Mr. Benezra has met with representatives of PRS, Mr. Sylvia said, he is unaware.  
Chairman Quintal acknowledged that Mr. Benezra has shared his legal expertise on the matter with him, but he has not been involved in MOU negotiations.   Vice Chairman Malaguti stated that he does not want to see any other draft of the MOU but that which has been drawn-up by Plymouth’s legal counsel.
Bill Wynne of PRS addressed the Board with comments on the fiscal impact study.  He confirmed that the studio project will be feasible only with funding through the State’s I-Cubed program.   He, too, acknowledged that Mr. Benezra has approached PRS with legal advice, but by no means should their conversations be characterized as an MOU negotiation.  
Seeing no further comment, Chairman Quintal closed this discussion on the fiscal impact study.  On a motion by Matt Muratore, seconded by Robert Nassau, the Advisory & Finance Committee (“FinCom”) voted unanimously to adjourn its meeting.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Intersection of Routes 3A and 44 – Vice Chairman Malaguti inquired if the Town has any recourse regarding the paving work done at the intersection of Routes 3A and 44.  The paving has shifted and buckled, he explained, and despite numerous patches, it continues to be unacceptable.

Letters

Letter from Member of Watershed Association – Selectman Machado made note of a letter he received from a member of the Herring Pond Watershed Association, in which the member thanked the Selectmen for taking no action on the recent request from the Harbormaster for additional staff.

Charity Event – Selectman Machado announced that the Plymouth Outlaws football team will hold an event to raise funds for autism research at the JunglePlex on October 18, 2008, from 2 – 7 p.m.

Plymouth Rock Triathlon – Vice Chairman Malaguti referenced a complaint letter the Board received regarding the first annual Plymouth Rock Triathlon event held on Labor Day Weekend.  The citizen who wrote the letter, he said, was specifically unhappy with the temporary closing of the boat ramp to accommodate the swim portion of the event.

Mr. Sylvia explained that the organizers of the triathlon event began the Town’s special event permit process a full year in advance, through which the event details were vetted with the Town’s various associated departments.   Mr. Sylvia said that he conducted a follow-up meeting with the triathlon organizers to discuss achievements, challenges, and ways to improve the 2009 event.   Other than the aforementioned letter, Mr. Sylvia added, he has received no other complaints regarding what appeared to be a successful event that brought many visitors to Plymouth.

Vice Chairman Malaguti stated that he, himself, had received more negative feedback from citizens regarding the event than positive.  Selectman Machado suggested that the triathlon organizers consider holding the event on a different weekend during the summer season.   Chairman Quintal recommended that the organizers come before the Board with further details on their plans for next summer’s event.

New Business

Solid Waste Advisory Committee – Selectman Mahoney reported that the next meeting of the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (“SWAC”) will be held on October 20, 2008 at Nathaniel Morton Elementary School.  At this meeting, he said, the committee will be hearing public comment, and he encouraged residents to attend.

Selectman Machado acknowledged the survey prepared by the SWAC that went out with the Town’s tax bills, and he noted that he is pleased to see that residents will have an opportunity to participate in the discourse about the Town’s current and proposed solid waste programs.

Standish Avenue Construction – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked that Standish Avenue be appropriately patched prior to winter, once the water main and gas main construction work is complete.

Chiltonville Speed Tables – Vice Chairman Malaguti recommended that the Town soon address speed tables (or “speed bumps”) in Chiltonville. 

Street Light on Nicks Rock Road – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked that NSTAR be reminded to repair the street light across from 43 Nicks Rock Road as soon as possible.

Winter Heating Assistance – Chairman Quintal referenced the recent Winter Heating and Energy Roundtable hearing hosted at Town Hall by Attorney General Martha Coakley, and he asked if the Town could consider having a shelter in place to assist families who find themselves without heat this winter.  

Mr. Sylvia reported that he has discussed the matter with the Director of Community Resources, who noted that both the Veterans Department and the Council on Aging work closely with South Shore Community Action to make information on fuel assistance available to Plymouth’s citizens.

Adjournment of Meeting

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not hold the Executive Session that was originally scheduled on the agenda.  

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board adjourned its meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Recorded by Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen

Page 6 of 9

